VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

September 8, 2009

5:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on September 8, 2009 at 5:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:
MAYOR

Mayor Hignight

COUNCIL MEMBERS:
Samuel Seely

Kimberlee Smith
Sherrill Bradford 
EMPLOYEES:

Turner Wilson
VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Terri Racher
The Mayor called the meeting to order.
Pledge of Allegiance

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers.

No questions were asked regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the Minutes from the Regular Meeting on August 11, 2009.
Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

 Councilor Seely:  Yes
Councilor Smith: Yes
Councilor Bradford: Yes
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

2010 Census-Mary Blackman

The Mayor introduced Tom Chagolla, Partnership Specialist for the US Census Bureau and Mary Blackman, Partnership Assistant for the US Census Bureau covering Lincoln County.
Mr. Chagolla stated the 2010 Census would be the most important US Census ever taken in the country’s history because of the current economic recession and in some areas depression.  He stated of the 10 states in his region,  4 were considered the fastest growing states in the country, and his region also contained major metropolitan areas that were suffering sever recessions;  for example, Las Vegas, Nevada and Phoenix, Arizona. Mr. Chagolla stated the named metropolitan areas had many people struggling with foreclosures on homes and a non-existent job market.    
Mr. Chagolla stated New Mexico was the 12th fastest growing state in America because many baby boomers from colder northern and eastern states were moving to New Mexico for the warmer climate, a lower cost of living and the friendly people.
Mr. Chagolla explained how $400,000,000,000 a year came back to the individual states based on their census results.  He stated the money given back to the states was used for community needs such as health care, infrastructure, and affordable housing and senior citizen programs.
Mr. Chagolla mentioned he had a video about the 2010 Census he wanted to show the Council at a future meeting date.  He referred to the packet of information that was given to each of the Council members.  He mentioned the new 2010 Census format only contained 10 questions.

Ms. Blackman stated her main role as the “Partnership Assistant” was to help impact the results of the 2010 Census count.  She requested the Village Council sign the “Partnership Agreement” in support of helping to promote citizen participation in the 2010 Census. She offered to organize a future public meeting for the Corona community to inform the residents about the importance of the 2010 Census and how to fill out the new questionnaire.  She stressed her goal was to improve the previous census results of 39% for Lincoln County.

The Mayor suggested a volunteer group be formed to assist with promoting a better response rate.

The Mayor gave some examples of how volunteers in Corona supported the local community.

Mr. Chagolla told the Mayor that the US Census Bureau wanted the Village of Corona to sign the “Partnership Agreement” because the US Census Bureau could not improve the results alone.   He also suggested that the volunteer group should have representatives from the state base, the school, local businesses and the Village Council so that everyone involved would be aware of how to promote and how to educate the public about the 2010 Census. He mentioned that Lincoln County had the lowest mail response rate in the whole state of New Mexico in the 2000 Census and one of the lowest in the nation.

Mr. Chagolla repeated the statement that Lincoln County previously had only reported a 39% response.
Mr. Chagolla asked the Mayor to sign the agreement to encourage the community to fill out the 2010 Census questionnaire.

The Mayor asked what the agreement covered.

Mr. Chagolla explained the agreement only stated the Village would support and encourage constituents to fill out the 2010 Census questionnaire.

The Mayor stated the Council could not vote on anything that evening, but they would add it to the agenda for the next scheduled meeting.
Ms. Blackman stated it was important to collect as much data as possible by having residents respond to the Census.  Otherwise, Census representatives would have to travel door to door in order to collect the census information and that process would cost the country additional dollars to administer.

Councilor Bradford noted the length of the questionnaire and stated she had heard the form would be much longer this time around.

Mr. Chagolla stated the questionnaire Councilor Bradford probably had heard about was the American Community Survey and not the 2010 Census questionnaire.  He stated the 2010 questionnaire contained only 10 questions.
Jacque Davis asked how the addresses were determined since no mail was delivered to street addresses in Corona. 

Mr. Chagolla stated that the problem was a huge challenge to over come in a rural area.

Mr. Chagolla also stated the volunteer committee could really help in collecting information and ensuring residents received their questionnaires.

The Mayor stated he would show the video at the next scheduled Council meeting.

The Mayor thanked Mr. Chagolla and Ms. Blackman for coming to Corona and presenting the 2010 Census information to the Village Council.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Claunch –Pinto Soil & Water Conservation District- Dee Tarr

The Mayor introduced Deidra Tarr of the Claunch-Pinto Soil & Water Conservation District.
Ms. Tarr stated she was district manager for the Claunch-Pinto Soil & Water Conservation District and had been so for 14 years. She stated she had been looking for an opportunity for the Corona area for the past 3 or 4 years.  The opportunity she had been researching was for “defensible space and hazardous fuel reduction”.

Ms. Tarr recognized Dan Williams as the new local Corona representative.  She stated Bud Bagley represented the Corona area for 48 years, Brent Racher for a year after Bud Bagley retired and then William Hignight had been the representative before handing it over to Dan Williams.
Ms. Tarr stated she had wanted to attend the last Council meeting to discuss a grant opportunity, but the meeting had been cancelled.  She stated she had no other choice but to move forward, and in order to submit the application before the deadline, she had gone ahead and had written a grant for $300,000 for the Corona area.  She stated she was able to collect the necessary information for the application from the Corona Fire Department.
Ms. Tarr reviewed the three fires that had affected the Mountainair area in the summer of 2008.  She stated in the aftermath of the fires, they had lost only 2 projects out of 30 in total.  

Ms. Tarr described the project at the Monzano Mountain Retreat and how the project saved all the cabins located at the Retreat.   She stated 500 kids and adults attended the Retreat yearly.   She stated the Retreat contained 70 acres plus an additional 30 acres owned personally by Mr. Garret who also owned the Retreat.  She stated they had completed a “defensible space and hazardous fuel reduction” project on all but 15 to 18 acres of the 100 acres total.   All the buildings on the property were made of wood, and precautions had been taken in case a fire moved in the direction of the structures.  She stated she had been in the area numerous times and had observed the pine needles being raked by volunteers 100 feet from each of the cabins. She stated the fire eventually did move into the area, but the fire dropped to the ground, stopped as soon as it hit the raked pine needles and never reached the structures.  She stated only one structure was temporarily jeopardized, but a smoke jumper had been walking by, saw the smoke, and put the fire out in time before any serious damage had been done.
Ms. Tarr stated a “defensible space and hazardous fuel reduction project” did not mean clear cutting an area. 

Ms. Tarr stated projects were designed using a feathered effect.  She stated within an area 20-50 feet there would be 2 trees to the acre, then within the next 50-100 feet there would be 4 trees to the acre, and then within another 50-100 feet there would be 6 trees to the acre.  This feathered effect would give the fire a chance to hit the ground instead of spreading to the top of the trees and give the fire fighters the ability to stop the fire before it reached the community.
Ms. Tarr stated with this type of project they worked very closely with both land owners and communities so everyone would be happy with the results.   

Ms. Tarr stated she had submitted the proposal on behalf of the Corona area for a “defensible space and hazardous fuel reduction” project.  She stated “Fire Wise” meetings should be planned to promote community participation during the planning phase for this type of project. 

Ms. Tarr asked if there were any questions.

The Mayor asked when the grant would be awarded.
Ms. Tarr stated she would not know the results until September 2010.

Ms. Tarr stated she had been very successful with being awarded funding from the numerous grants she had written.   
Ms. Tarr stated Senator Bingaman was credited for bringing a considerable amount of funding into New Mexico for forest restoration projects.   She stated he was very interested in forest and watershed restoration with the additional purpose of creating short term jobs for New Mexico.

Ms. Tarr stated the Forest Service had recently been in Corona and were also very interested in doing work in the area, and they expressed interest in putting together a multi group project.  She stated Ian Fox was the new forester for the area.  She stated he was an exceptional young man and thought he would make a huge impact on the area.

Ms. Tarr stated she would like to return to Corona soon and have a more detailed discussion regarding a proposal for a multi group project to include the community, the public school, the Council and the numerous volunteers.
Mayor Hignight stated he knew Ms. Tarr was very good at her job, and Corona had better start working on how they were going to spend the money because he knew for sure that Ms. Tarr would be awarded the funding.
The Mayor asked if anyone had questions for Ms. Tarr.

The Mayor asked Ms. Tarr when she wanted to have a public meeting.

Ms Tarr stated she was willing to do show and tell tours in her area to show examples of the types of projects that had been successfully completed.

Ms. Tarr invited everyone to attend the Claunch-Pinto Soil & Water District Annual Meeting scheduled for October 2, 2009 in Mountainair at 11:00 am.  
Mr. Tarr again stated she was serious about doing a project for the Corona Area.

The Mayor thanked Ms. Tarr for traveling to Corona and attending the Council meeting.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of Bio Terrorism Public Meeting-Johnnie Faye Harelson

The Mayor introduced Johnnie Fay Harelson to the Council.
Mrs. Harelson stated the American Legion Auxiliary had invited Jeff Witte from New Mexico State University to discuss Homeland Security and Bio Terrorism.
Mrs. Harelson reviewed the program description of Mr. Witte’s proposed presentation.
The Mayor asked what kind of meeting site the Auxiliary wanted to use.  He also offered to put a flyer in the next utility bill announcing the meeting to the community.

Mrs. Harelson stated she wanted to use the Council Chamber on October 15, 2009 at 6:00 pm.

The Mayor stated he was in full support of the meeting.

The Mayor asked if anyone had questions for Mrs. Harelson.

The Mayor thanked Mrs. Harelson for attending the meeting.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of the 2011-2025 ICIP- Infrastructure Capital Improvement Plan
The Mayor reviewed the previous year’s ICIP list of projects.
The Mayor stated three major projects from last years plan, Wastewater Phase 2, Water Improvements and the 40 Year Water Plan had all received funding and could be eliminated from the list. 
The Mayor stated the Village had requested $400,000 from the Governor’s $22,000,000 Stimulus Fund for the Water Storage Tank Rehabilitation Project, but they had not heard back yet regarding the funding awards.  

The Mayor stated the Clerk expected to receive grant agreements for the 40 Year Water Plan in the near future.
The Mayor asked the Council if there were any new projects they would like to add to the ICIP and how they would like to prioritize the list of projects.
The Mayor suggested the Council move the Transmission Line project higher on the list.

Turner Wilson proposed a new project that would involve up grading the natural gas system transmission lines from metal to plastic.   He stated it would be very expensive and time consuming, but a transmission line up grade eventually would have to be done.   He stated he would like the project prioritized high on the list.

Discussion followed regarding prioritizing the project list.

Discussion followed regarding the condition of the restrooms at the park.
Mr. Wilson stated he thought if they could do a major cleanup and replace the fixtures, he could make the restrooms useable.

The Mayor instructed Mr. Wilson to move forward with a major cleanup of the restrooms at the park and get them into working order for $2000 to $3000.
Discussion followed regarding the Rodeo Arena.

The Mayor explained the Village did not own the Rodeo Arena.  He went on to describe the conversations he had with Mrs. Korges during the past summer, but the ownership situation had not been resolved.  
Discussion continued regarding prioritizing the project list.

The ICIP projects were prioritized as follows:

1.  Tank Rehabilitation - 2011

2.  Transmission Line – 2011

     Street Improvements - 2011

3.  Museum - Historical Restoration - 2012

4.  Storm Drains – 2012

     Street Improvements - 2012

5.  Gas System – 2013

     Street Improvements - 2013

6.  Park Improvements - 2014 
     Street Improvements – 2014

The Mayor stated the Clerk would edit the ICIP with the new project list, and final approval of the document would be on the agenda for the next scheduled meeting.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion and Approval of Cemetery Management Software

The Mayor stated he and the Clerk wanted to take the management of the Cemetery to the next level. 
The Mayor described the elimination process they had gone through in selecting an appropriate software product to fit their needs. 
The Mayor proposed to purchase the software from Pontem.  He stated the suggested software would allow them to utilize the excel spreadsheet that contained all the known gravesite locations, and they would be able to use the existing map that had been copied by Councilor Bradford on to a CD.  He stated the price of the software from Pontem was the most reasonable for the options they were seeking.

The Mayor asked for approval from the Council to spend $1600 to purchase the software.  He stated the Clerk wanted to withdraw $900 from the CD before reinvesting the CD funds for another 12 months and combine it with $700 in Cemetery Donations that had been collected during the past year.   
Councilor Bradford asked what the value of the Cemetery CD was currently.

The Clerk stated the CD was valued at approximately $16,000.
Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve the Pontem Cemetery Management Software at a cost of $2000.
Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford:  Yes
Councilor Smith: Yes
Councilor Seely: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

The Clerk thanked the Council for approving the expenditure and stated she was very excited about the new software and finally would be able to clean up the Cemetery’s historical records.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Public Works Update- Turner Wilson

Water:   

Mr. Wilson stated the Huey Lane Water Line Project was completely finished.  

Mr. Wilson reported the unaccounted water for the month of August was 17%.  He stated he felt the problem was the result of meter issues and not leaks.  He stated otherwise he did not have an explanation for the problem, but he would continue to troubleshoot the issue.  

Gas:  
Mr. Wilson stated the Natural Gas System was operating well.  He stated he thought the Awareness Survey would soon be audited, but he had not heard yet from the PRC when the audit would take place.  He stated in the meantime the Village Office was still collecting surveys from the community.
He stated a new program for natural gas systems would be introduced in 2011.
Trash:
Mr. Wilson stated the power plant for the compactors had been out.  He stated he had called the company where the equipment had been originally purchased, and the parts had been ordered.  He stated he had also purchased some additional parts for the compactors since they were difficult to acquire, and he would have them on hand if a similar problem happened again in the future.
Mr. Wilson stated Brent Racher had spoken to him, and Mr. Racher stated he would no longer be able to chip the brush pile for free.

The Mayor stated based on Mr. Racher’s hourly rate of $300, it would cost the Village around $3000-$4000 if they had to pay for the chipping service on an annual basis.   
The Mayor stated he did not want to discontinue the collection of yard waste for trash customers. 
The Mayor suggested the Village continue to collect yard waste and plan to add the expense for chipping to the operating budget next year.

Councilor Bradford asked how many trash accounts there were?
The Clerk stated there were around 150 trash accounts.

Discussion followed regarding the cost of annual chipping.

The Mayor stated that nothing had to be done to the current budget, and perhaps the recent increase would build enough reserves to pay for the chipping next year.

Mr. Wilson stated the Lincoln County Solid Waste Authority was having staffing problems, and they had not yet come to pick up the plastic recycling bin.
Mr. Wilson stated LCSWA had finally come to pick up the tires the previous week.
The Mayor asked Councilor Bradford to find out from LCSWA at the next scheduled board meeting if the tires would be an on going recyclable item for Corona.
Mr. Wilson stated Tom Ruess often picked up trash along Main Street, and he wanted to publically thank him for his efforts.

Wastewater:

Mr. Wilson stated the Wastewater Treatment System was at stand still until the Water Trust Board funding was made available.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion items from the Mayor

Hwy 54 Corona to Tularosa:  

The Mayor stated he had written a letter of support for the Hwy 54 project.
He stated the New Mexico Department of Transportation had applied for additional stimulus funding and had requested letters of support from the involved communities.  He stated the Hwy 54 Project was projected to bid in December 2009.  He stated the project was listed in red, but the project was expected to be changed to green as the time to bid came closer.  He stated the Clerk had received several phone calls from interested contractors regarding the project and inquiring about water rates and other services available in the Corona area.
Municipal League Conference:
The Mayor stated that he and the Clerk spent most of the time at the conference walking around the vendor booths talking to engineers regarding the 40 Year Water Plan.  He stated they had spoken to many engineering firms inquiring about their hydrology experience, and he felt they had put together a very good list of qualified engineering firms they could ask to submit proposals for the 40 Year Water Plan.
The Mayor stated Mike Daniels from Interstate Pavement Resurfacing also had a booth at the conference, and they had discussed road building techniques with him.  He stated Mr. Daniels said a very good and inexpensive way to build a road was by using millings leftover from another road construction project.   He stated an asphalt like roadbed could be built by using the millings along with a two coat slurry seal process.  The Mayor stated it would probably be easy to acquire the millings from the contractor when the Highway 54 Project mobilized since the contractor would be looking for a source to dispose of the millings.  

The Mayor projected the new streets planned for the Pond and Rodeo Arena both could be completed with the existing funding due to the millings/slurry seal process being less expensive than a traditional road building technique. 
The Mayor stated the Clerk would request an extension to the NMDOT Co-op Funding so the project could be postponed until the spring of 2010.
Cemetery Project:   
The Mayor reviewed the cemetery project utilizing the new Pontem software.
Alley Signing: 
The Mayor reviewed the new signing for the alleys.   The Mayor explained he had received several complaints from the community about some residents that used the alleys as streets.  He stated the problem mainly affected the alley between Main Street and Franklin Street.  He stated signs had been ordered that said “Alley Closed to Through Traffic – Public Works Vehicles Only”.  He stated he hope it would solve the problem of the alley being used as a short cut through town.
Pond Signing: 

The Mayor reviewed a new sign for the Pond regarding the grass carp that had been purchased and released to control the vegetation.  He stated the sign said “Please Release Me – I am a Grass Carp – I am here to Control Vegetation”, and it also contained a picture of the species.
The Mayor stated the Presbyterian Church had a new elevator.
The Mayor asked if the Council had any questions.
The Mayor asked if the Visitors had any questions.
Mr. Wilson announced Cone Construction would not be moving forward with the completion of the Wastewater Treatment System due to Cone being bought by a large nationwide contractor.  He stated they would have to go out to bid again for a new contractor to complete the balance of the project.
The Mayor stated the Clerk had received a letter from the New Mexico Finance Authority confirming the Water Trust Boarding funding amount of $1,500,000.  
The Mayor stated the letter contained a list of items that needed to be completed before June 30, 2010.  He stated he saw no problem with being able to complete the list of required items by the deadline.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment
Councilor Smith made a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Bradford: Yes
Councilor Seely:  Yes

Councilor Smith: Yes
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
Approved

__________________________
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